Minutes of Pebmarsh Parish Council held on

Monday 18 June 2007 in the village hall at 7.30 pm

Present:
J Burlo
(Chairman)



Visitors: 3 residents

Clr T Newman (Vice Chairman)

Clr S Rawlinson

Clr H Anderson

Clr D McGovern



J Race (Clerk)





1. Declarations of interest – new form to be completed with 28 days of adopting revised Code of Conduct 
2. Apologies for absence – A Shelton, BDC

3. Minutes of meetings held on 14 May 2007  were circulated, read, and following amendments made, then signed by the Chairman:

Item 7 - “leaflet drop had been made by Iceni Homes to all dwellings in Pebmarsh”
Clr H Anderson responsible for Insurance/Legal matters
Vice Chairman T Newman responsible for Communications.
4. Matters Arising
Cluster meeting – Clr T Newman would like insurance premiums to be added to Agenda items.  Clerk to pass on.
5. Affordable Housing –  Chairman J Burlo reported that the Rural Community Council of Essex (RCCE) had sent a copy of the information event held at the village hall on 15 May – see attached.   Subsequently, a letter has been received from Iceni Homes in conjunction with Suffolk Housing outlining their proposals: to build 10 dwellings on the designated site ie Water Lane; they will not take an option on the remainder of the site; instruct architect to incorporate key changes to include no street lighting, lowering of the roofline or roof pitches of the dwellings, additional car parking (2 spaces per dwelling = 20 spaces in total).  Confirmation that these and/or any other changes will be discussed with the Parish Council and BDC prior to submitting a planning application within next couple of months.  Subject to receiving planning consent envisage starting work on site by the end of October 2007 and completing by November/December 2008.
Some Councillors queried current interest; has it increased/decreased from original figure of 18 people interested?  Information has not been available and it was agreed to ascertain by next meeting.  It was also agreed that a draft 106 agreement be made available for the Parish Council prior to finalisation.
6. Finance 

6.1. Annual Audit form completed, signed by Internal Auditor and approved and signed 

by Parish Council

6.2. Bank signatory form – New list to be completed with all Councillors as 



signatories and Councillors to present identification to the Bank.
6.3. Insurance – Clr H Anderson to look into Insurance costs
6.4. Financial report was circulated with balance of £4430.19 as at 30 May 2007     

6.5. Cheques approved for payment:


No. 575  £1,160.51 Allianz Cornhill, insurance premium in between meetings

No. 576     £180.00 Strutt & Parker, Glebelands lease




No. 577     £250.00 Strutt & Parker, Village hall lease 


7. Code of Conduct, Standing Orders – Parish Clerk circulated report on recent training evening by BDC.  It was unanimously agreed to adopt the revised Code of Conduct to include 12.2. Clerk to advise Standards Board.
8. District items

8.1. Planning – 
8.1.1. BDC granted application no. 07/00751/FUL Toms Cottage & 07/00518/FUL 
 Yorke House

8.1.2. Application No. 07/001178/FUL Marvels Garden, Water Lane, erection of 
summer house was discussed – no objections
9. Reports from Representatives

9.1. Planings (JB) – village hall amount laid and invoice received for roller hire of 


planings and it was agreed to seek donations towards cost;  planings on recycling 

site yet to be laid. 


 
9.2. Bark for playing field (SR) – urgently required as small amount left over from 


previous delivery is not sufficient to cover area required.  It was mentioned that bark 

is being washed away due to poor drainage and comment was made that if main 


drainage problem was addressed this would alleviate bark from being washed away.  

10. Correspondence
10.1. Parish Cluster meeting Agenda items - Clr T Newman requested Parish Council 


insurance premiums 

10.2. Community Warden’s report: 7 incidents in April consisting of 3 litter, 2 public 


relations, 1 anti-social/youth nuisance and 1 loose dog/animals/dog fouling.  

11. Any other business

11.1. Vice Chairman T Newman

11.2. PC filing cabinet to be re-housed in village hall. 

12. Public comments

12.1. Path leading from village hall towards church is in a very poor condition.  Contact 

Bob Wiltshire 0845-6037622, ECC, Highways.

12.2. Barking dogs in Mill Lane – refer complaints to BDC environment noise pollution.

13. Items for next Agenda

14. Date of next meeting: Monday 23 July  2007 








Meeting closed at 9.15 pm
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Background
In February 2007 Suffolk Housing Society were refused planning permission to build 10 homes on a rural exception site (A plot of land abutting the development boundary of the village which will be granted planning permission for no other purpose other than affordable housing) in Pebmarsh on grounds of the layout & design. Any homes built on a rural exception site would be subject to a Section 106 agreement giving priority allocation to people with a connection to the village. Local people had some concerns about the proposal with differing information being circulated around the village. 

Prior to resubmission of the revised planning application Suffolk Housing Society wished to provide the community with an opportunity to see the proposal and, where possible, have some input into any alterations or changes. To this end an information event was organised in the village hall on Tuesday 15 May 2007 from 2.45pm – 7.45pm. Since the school is next to the village hall it was thought this day and time would enable those collecting children from the school to call into the village hall and view the information. It also meant that people returning from work had an opportunity to visit the event. Iceni Homes, a development company which has been set up by Suffolk Housing Society in partnership with Colne Housing Society and Cotman Housing Association and that will manage the building of the homes, was also on hand to talk through the plans. The Rural Housing Enabler employed by the Rural Community Council of Essex attended as an independent party who could provide impartial information and advice about rural affordable housing schemes in general.

Over 70 people attended with many making comments about the proposal either on post it notes or comments slips. The Rural Housing Enabler has written up all the comments as they were written and these are attached.  The two main issues seem to be street lighting and parking. Most people felt that street lighting was inappropriate in a rural setting and that more parking spaces were needed to accommodate both the residents and their visitors. 

Pebmarsh Information Event

Village Hall Tuesday 15 May 2007

Post it notes 

· I think it looks great. I think that the Hampsters is wonderful and hope new residents will be as happy as I am. Thanks for schemes like this and these.

· (marked with an arrow to the comment above) I agree word for word what this person has said.

· More bungalows, more parking, make the development more like Hamster Close

· There should be an increased buffer between units A to D and Kingsmead. A monoculture of 1 roofing material is not vernacular or appropriate.

· Good concept long overdue

· A great idea! The only way I will be able to return to the village that I have lived in most of my life.

· *2 parking spots for each dwelling street lighting is unacceptable *we are 3½ miles from nearest shops

· Have we not got enough dwellings slotted into small spaces in this village!!

· Roofing lines too high

· Furthest houses skyline

     minimal street lighting to concur with the rest of the village

· Excellent plan, good landscaping. Good to see a 4 bedroomed house for a larger family

· Please build 4-5 bungalows and put more parking & less garden. Well done.

· No street lights

· 1. more bungalows

2. less street lighting

3. minimum 2 parking spaces per dwelling plus visitor parking

4. NO to high fences – please plant mixed species hedging

5. Please no plastic doors or windows

· Activities for the children

· At least 4 bungalows. More parking spaces. Why any flats? Start A.S.P. Hamsters               Close is working fine. Why not build something similar?

· Location poor idea o.k.

· Not too much street lighting – make sure the lights are covered so do not go into sky but where needed on the ground.

· Good location nicely planned like it a lot

· Reduce the numbers!!

· Ditto

· Street lights and 6 foot fences are completely out of place in the village. BDC    suggest 8 dwellings – so do I!!

· I think it looks great, I think Hampsters is wonderful and hope all new residents will be as happy as me. Thanks to all those working so hard for it. Drives are ample, houses and bung’s great size, copy Hampsters.

· 2 parking spaces per dwelling

· Well planned (no street lights) looks good, good venue

· Plant some oak and willow trees and other native species that are good for climbing

· 3) No street lights

1) more parking

2) play area

4) hedges not fences

· Hedges not fences, less street lighting, 4 bungalows, 4 houses 4 bed ENOUGH

· Hedges instead of 6’ close board fences

· As soon as you pay the money build what you like XXX

Pebmarsh Information Event

Village Hall Tuesday 15 May 2007 

Comments forms
· Play area (small one)

Parking – not enough

· A fantastic idea, as long as they are allocated to those that need it.

· Deeply disappointed that you chose to hold this event on a Tuesday – rather than the two-days inc. weekend originally promised. Figure you lost a lot of people with the awkward timing. Personally, only had 24 hrs notice. Had I not been off sick, would not have been able to come. Not a good example of democracy in action.

· I cannot dispute there is a need and do not object on this basis however I do have the following concerns:

Does the need justify 10 units. (would 8 suffice)

With the number of potential occupants, there dos not appear to be sufficient potential parking (although this problem may not arise immediately)

The proposed street lighting goes against exsisting ECC philosophy and I would rather there was none.

The properties should be as ‘in-keeping’ as possible. (acknowledging costs) Shame there weren’t examples to view

· More bungalows, more parking spaces

· I would support the Braintree DC recommendations of 8 units rather than the 10      proposed. 

     The architecture is still hugely disappointingly urban. Please look at the   local vernacular!

      Street lighting is completely unacceptable

      6’ fences are for Basildon, not Pebmarsh. Have a look around the village for other examples

      Absolute clarity is required on the question of an option on the other part of the field.

     * Plastic windows, concrete pantiles and slack roof pitches are fine in urban settings but not in a beautiful village.

· Great idea start A.S.P.

·  Needs to happen

· Too much unthought out clusters of building in village

· It appears that little effort is being applied to the question of location. From what I know there is almost unanimous consensus on need, and equally strong anti-feeling over the location (and not just from NIMBYS)

· It’s the best things to happen in Pebmarsh since Hamsters Close

· Absolutely no street lighting

      Poor location – will dominate village and spoil view from village

      Will spoil view of village from countryside.

      More parking spaces

      Elevation will make problems even worse

      What account taken of overwhelming village survey?

      Numbers need to be reduced to 8 at most

      Need reassurance that there will be no phase 2 ever
      What compensation is available for reduction in value of neighbouring  

      Houses given the fact it is not unreasonable to assume this would not be

      Built on ? outside village envelope?!

· Whilst sympathetic to other peoples concerns I really believe there is a real need for these extra housing in Pebmarsh and give it my full support

· Activities for the children upgrade park with 5 a side football pitch for safeplay area for present and future children. No street lights not needed. Low roofs!

· Limmit lights Keep roof level low Cars to a limit

· Elevational treatments need to be more like Hamsters Close (present scheme too urban & wont get past committee)

· Street lighting minimal – suggest chalets rather than houses solely on a “height” basis

· Street lighting – parking – good idea

· The site is on quite a slope and the houses at the back of the site will tower over the village. Currently the lane is lovely to walk along and fences etc would not be suitable. Hedges should be planted, street lighting is not appropriate. The design is much improved from the previous but the site really should be reconsidered as it will tower over the village. It is also a concern that the survey demonstrating a need is now 4 years old. If there is a need then I have no objection but I really do believe the site is not appropriate. There is also not enough parking spaces, reducing the number of dwellings should be considered and guarantee there would be no phase II

· Roof height enough parking not too much (or none at all) street lighting. Not another Hamsters. Apart from that good luck we need affordable housing.

· Parish Council – feedback from consultation meeting

Street lighting minimal (no glow to be visible)

Parking – adequate for residents/visitors

Appearance – rural look

Safety of children (darting in & out of cars)

Possible play area (secure)

Call “Appartments” not flats (from all literature)

No option on remaining site

Pebmarsh Information Event

Village Hall Tuesday 15 May 2007 

Comment written on sheet

· No to street lights – Light activated lights on front doors instead?

Pebmarsh Parish Council


 Information Event


Village Hall


Tuesday 15 May 2007





Moira Groborz


Rural Housing Enabler


Rural Community Council of Essex (RCCE)
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